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 Tidewater  Ukrainian  Cultural  Association

(Óêðà¿íñüêå Êóëüòóðíî-Îñâ³òíå Òîâàðèñòâî â Ïðèìîðñüê³é Â³ðäæ³í³¿)

Newsletter No. XXII, July 8th, 2002


It Is PICNIC Time Again!!!


Yes, it is time for another picnic.  We didn't have one last year due to emphasis on our participation in the MAVA World Bazaar festival, but we are going to make it up this year.  The picnic will take place on Sunday, July 28, 2002, from about 12:00 noon until closing of the Big Bethel Park, the US Air Force recreation area in Hampton, off Big Bethel Road behind Bethel Manor Air Force housing area. We have reserved picnic Pavilion #1, the first one on the right side by the lake.  Directions on getting there are on the last page of this Newsletter.


TUCA will provide charcoal, hot dogs, hamburgers, buns, ketchup, mustard, mayonnaise, onions and tomatoes.  Please bring side dishes, salads, coolers with your favorite refreshments, volleyballs, frisbees, etc.


Be sure to bring your family (young and old), and bring your friends and acquaintances.  We had a great time two years ago, it should be even better this year.


We are also looking for a couple of volunteer chefs to handle the charcoal grill.  Our ladies need a day off from kitchen duties.  We will also need a little help cleaning up our pavilion area before we leave.

Submitted by Andy Grynewytsch. 

TUCA Spring Meeting -- April 14, 2002:


On a beautiful Sunday afternoon in mid-April, the regular spring meeting of TUCA took place at the home of Melanie and Philip Paul in Hampton, Virginia.  It was a sunny Sunday afternoon and the 35 members who attended the meeting not only enjoyed the usual delicious Ukrainian foods supplied by our members, but we especially enjoyed walking around the park-like setting of Melanie and Philip's back yard.  Flowers were blooming, grass was greening and you were simply drawn into the back yard for a stroll.  With all the yard work that it must take to keep this up, I wonder how either of these nice people hold down a full time job.


Elaine Wallenburg insisted that she has driven the farthest to get to the meeting (80 miles), but since I had driven from Charlottesville only the day before, I win again, Elaine!


Many of our regulars were present (Luciws, Snedecors, Grynewytschs, Bilyjs), more of the founding members (Ihor, Lucy, Nadia and Marianne) and of course multi-Krops.  Elaine and Joe Hampton, Christine Darby, Lisa Korolyshyn Hinkley, Wally Melnitchouk and Cathy McCormick were also in attendance.


It was nice to visit with Olga Cehelska again and we were happy she brought her good friend Ilona Von Pitterling who you will recall helped us so much in last year's MAVA weekend when she helped organize the children's dance troop on the day of the performance.


Perhaps the highlight of the gathering was meeting our new members, the Ainsworth family.  James and Lisa contacted us last December about possibly joining TUCA so they could learn more about Ukraine.  They planned to go to Ukraine in January with high hopes of bringing home two adopted children in the New Year.  I am happy to report that they were successful and we got to meet two wonderful boys named Chase and Jayton Ainsworth -- 18 and 14 month old boys adopted from Ukraine.  They were definitely the life of the party.  I only wished some of our other recent children members could have been present to welcome them as well.


We also met Dave Daulton, an attorney who is working on behalf of a local organization to help with adoption of children from Ukraine.  And this man is knowledgeable about children -- he has five children of his own and six more that he has adopted!


We discussed the upcoming MAVA (Multicultural Alliance of Virginia) weekend at the Virginia Beach oceanfront on May 4 and 5 and I would like to thank the following people for graciously signing up to help "man the tables" at the beach on that weekend.  Marianne, Mary and Stephan Krop, Lisa Korolyshyn Hinkley, Pauline and Ray Snedecor, Lisa and James Ainsworth, Nadia Hoots, Ihor Taran, Lucy Halunko, Elaine and Joe Hampton, Wally Melnitchouk and Zina and Andy Grynewytsch.


The meeting was adjourned by 7:30 PM and we all went home happy (and well fed.)

Submitted by Tom Krop.

Newsletter Photographs:


We have a collection of about a half a dozen of excellent photographs of a variety of TUCA functions, most taken by Tom Krop, which were supposed to be included in this and several last newsletters.  My apologies to everyone, but my computer refuses to talk to my scanner and I have not been able to get the photos in.  Hopefully I will be able to fix the problem or get a new computer soon!

Submitted by Andy Grynewytsch,

Mid Winter Greetings from Antarctica:

Mid-Winter Solstice. The longest night of June 22nd was celebrated by the "Ukrainian Penguin" with the traditional Polar Plunge into the ice hole in -18F balmy weather. Yes, I stripped to shoes only (so your skin does not freeze to the metal ladder when climbing out), ran to the edge of the cut-out ice hole, put on the already ice-encrusted safety belt around my waist, adjusted the buckle, found a slush-free spot, took a deep breath and jumped in. The shock of freezing reality was instantaneous but I jumped deep and immediately searched for the opening light above to guide my exit. Climbing out minus one lost shoe, standing on one foot while it was fished-out, putting on this frozen block of ice and running to the tent to dry out resulted in a frozen head of hair and severely pained non-functioning fingers. Two days later, my fingertips still feel painful and bruised, but I did not compromise our Kozak honor. What a memorable way to celebrate my birthday, but this time next year I plan to plunge into the waves of Virginia Beach.  Looking forward to being with all TUCA-teers by Thanksgiving, as I will travel home by the round-the-world route and my next news submission may be from the top of Mt. Kilimanjaro. Bud'mo!

Submitted by Olena Boyko, (The Royal Ukrainian Penguin).

Ukrainian Weekly Archives:


A recent editorial in the Ukrainian Weekly reminds all readers that the Ukrainian Weekly Archives were inaugurated on August 20, 1998.  Located at www.ukrweekly.com the site now contains 11,115 full text articles including many articles dating back to the founding of the paper in 1933.


If one wanted to search for original articles on the great famine in Ukraine of 1932 -- 1933, for example, this would be a wonderful place to start.


Today the paper continues to be the voice of our community and as a respected source of information about Ukraine and Ukrainians wherever they may be.

Submitted by Tom Krop.

Get Well Wishes Needed:


We regret to inform our members that Olga Cehelska, our former MAVA representative, bandura player (and instructor), vocalist, music teacher, dance troupe organizer and fervent supporter of all things pertaining to the Ukrainian cause, has recently undergone a surgical procedure and is now facing additional long term therapy.  Your prayers, expressions of support, get-well cards, flowers, or what have you, will certainly be appreciated by Olga.  

Submitted by Andy Grynewytsch.

Slavic Polka Party:


Diane Bischak of the Slavic American Cultural Association of Tidewater sent me a note inviting TUCA members to participate in their planned September Fest Polka Party.  It will take place on Sunday, September 22, 2002, from 5 to 9 PM, at the St. Nicholas Community Center on 621 First Colonial Road in Virginia Beach.


The tickets will be $5 each and will go on sale August 5.  If you are interested in participating, call Diane sometime after August 5 and come out and dance until you drop!


(Note:  Slavic American Cultural Association includes members from Ukraine, Poland, Lithuania, Russia and a number of other Eastern European groups.  I don't think they are even all necessarily Slavic, but they seem to be a growing organization, just like TUCA.)

Submitted by Tom Krop.

Batkivshchyna Back in the News:


The Ukrainian schooner Batkivshchyna continues to get attention in the media two years after swinging through Norfolk as part of OpSail 2000.  The ship made the front page of the Metro section of the New York Times on Friday, June 2.


Captain Biriukovich is currently involved in a race from Curacao to Jamaica and after that, in late June, the ship and its crew plan to sail to the West Coast of the United States via the Panama Canal in order to participate in more tall ship events.


The ship will stay "in the Americas" until next year when it will return home by way of the Pacific and Indian Oceans.  The marvelous adventure continues with a crew that began the journey with only $5,000, but managed to support itself and fund the voyage with admission fees, souvenir sales, and donation from many well wishers.  If anyone would like to make a contribution, I am sure that we will be able to come up with an e-mail address and figure out how to forward funds to perhaps the best generators of publicity about Ukraine that we have seen in the last decade.

Submitted by Tom Krop.

Multicultural Alliance Queen Contest:


On Sunday, April 7, 2002, a handful of TUCA members showed up at the Contemporary Arts Center in Virginia Beach to cheer for and provide moral support to our Ukrainian Queen candidate, Olia Chervatyuk.  Olia, and her flag bearer and escort Lee Dydiw, put on a good show, but the competition was tough and I guess it would have been too much to expect that Tidewater Ukrainians would have a Queen two years in a row.  Those of us who were there enjoyed the talented and lovely young ladies who competed for the honor of being selected  MAVA Queen for 2002.  Each girl appeared in national costume and in evening gown, each gave a brief speech about her country, and several ethnic groups put on a wonderful talent show.  Our sincere thanks to Olia for being out candidate, to Lee for volunteering for escort duties, to Freda Pohrivchak for being Olia's coach, and to everyone who helped out and showed up to applaud.

Submitted by Andy Grynewytsch.

TUCA Member a Victim of Fire:


Just a day or two after attending the MAVA Queen selection event at the Virginia Beach Contemporary Arts Center on April 7, 2002, our member Mykola Prykhodko found himself to be the victim of an apartment fire which destroyed all his earthly belongings.  Mykola ended up with nothing but the clothes on his back and his cell phone, but would not let this misfortune to get him down.  At last report he was temporarily living with a friend and awaiting word from his insurance company.

Submitted by Andy Grynewytsch.   


Notice to the Board of Directors of MAVA:

(The following message from Eleanor Unger, President of the Multicultural Alliance of Virginia (MAVA), is included as an item that should be of interest to the general TUCA membership.  Hopefully we will have more information available when we get together at our picnic.)

At the Meeting of the MAVA Board of Directors on June 10, 2002 a motion was approved to dissolve the Multicultural Alliance of Virginia. This decision was made after much discussion by the members present. This action had been previously discussed following the 2001 World Bazaar.

The scheduled Annual General Meeting and election of officers on July 1, 2002 will now be a Special Meeting to discuss the distribution of our funds to qualified 501-C3 non-profit organizations. If you, as a voting member, represent such an organization and would like to nominate them to receive a portion of the funds, be advised that they will be required to show proof of their 501-C3 status, as this is a requirement of the IRS. I will be happy to hear of any suggestions from the voting members regarding distribution of assets. Please e-mail me your nominations and suggestions prior to the meeting.

The Meeting will be held in the Pavilion Board Room, Virginia Beach at 7.00 p.m. on 1 July.

Submitted by Tom Krop.

Ukrainian Naval Officers at RTC Yorktown:


The US Coast Guard Reserve Training Center Yorktown is again playing host to two Ukrainian officers.  Lieutenant Commander Serhiy Khadzhyoglo of the Ukrainian Border Defense Forces in Odessa and Lieutenant Vadim Popalov of the Ukrainian Navy in Sevastopol are attending the International Maritime Officers Course (IMOC).  Both have been in the USA for quite some time, spending almost six months at the Defense Language Institute at Lackland Air Force Base in San Antonio, Texas.  They will graduate from the IMOC on July 12.


It should be noted that they arrived at Yorktown armed with Zina and Andy's telephone number and of course Zina and Andy are now listed at the Training Center as their official sponsors.  Besides chauffeuring the boys to the beach, to Wal-Mart, to the PX or the commissary, we have had more than a few fun evenings showing these representatives of the Ukrainian armed forces a little bit of Diaspora hospitality on the shores of Tidewater.


As official sponsors we have also been invited to a reception at the Training Center's Commander's home, the graduation dinner, and the graduation ceremony.  Hey, this is our THIRD!  We also held a little going away party for them at the Grynewytsch house on June 29, with a few TUCA members in attendance.


If anyone remembers Lieutenant Timur Tsymbulov, who started it all at Yorktown four years ago, he is now a Lieutenant Commander and is the Captain of a Border Defense Forces ship.  Congratulations to Timur!

Submitted by Andy Grynewytsch.

Directions to Bethel Park

(Big Bethel Reservoir USAF Recreation Area)

for the

TUCA Family Picnic

From Norfolk, Virginia Beach, Chesapeake, Portsmouth and Points East:


Use I-64 West through Hampton Roads Bridge-Tunnel.  Get off at Exit 262-B, Magruder Blvd/ NASA/Poquoson.  (Construction Area -- be careful!)  Proceed on Magruder Blvd for 2.8 miles to the fifth traffic light at intersection with Semple Farm Road.  Turn left on Semple Farm Rd and proceed for 2.1 miles to traffic light on Big Bethel Road.  Turn right on Big Bethel and then immediately left into park entrance. (Bethel Park on large green sign.)  Note:  Eastbound Magruder Boulevard is closed, new overpass over I-64 is being built, so you'll have to take an alternate route going home.

From Yorktown, Gloucester, Urbanna, etc.:

Use Rte 17 South. After passing the Harwood Mill Reservoir (dam on your right), take the Route 134 S exit, Hampton/Langley AFB.  Continue on Rte 134 S for 2.5 miles, or to the fourth traffic light, to Big Bethel Road (Rte 600).  Turn right on Big Bethel Road.  

Go about 1.1 miles.  After driving past the Air Force family housing area (on your left), cross bridge over the Big Bethel Reservoir.  Entrance to Bethel Park is on right side very soon after crossing bridge.  There is a small cemetery and a Civil War battle marker just before the entrance, behind a chain link fence.

From Williamsburg, Richmond and Points West:


Use I-64 East.  Get off at Exit 256-B, Victory Boulevard East/Poquoson.  Proceed on Victory Blvd for 1.8 miles (past Super K-Mart Center) to the fourth traffic light at Rte 134 South.  Turn right on Rte 134 S and proceed to Big Bethel Road (Rte 600).  Turn right on Big Bethel Road.  Then see second part of directions for Yorktown people, above.

Inside the Park:  Speed Limit is 5 MPH; watch for kids fishing!  Do not park in the small parking lot at the entrance.  Continue past fishing boat checkout on your right, across a small bridge, watch the bumps, into the picnic pavilion area. We will be at Pavilion #1, first one on the right.  After you unload, please park in the large lot further down, (no parking near the pavilions).

See You There!
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